NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

APRIL 16, 2009
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, April 16, 2009
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, April 16, 2009.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, David Baland, and Caroline Benavidez.  Regent James Miyagishima participated via telephone.  Board members absent:  Christine Hall.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent; Retha Coburn, Associate Superintendent of Business & Finance; Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher; Caroline Vick, Student Services Coordinator; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
David Baland led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests in attendance.
IV. Announcements – Comments

James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning.  
David Baland welcomed everyone to Albuquerque and the ECP facility.   
Caroline Benavidez stated that she is very excited by a new project that she is working on.  She is currently involved in the planning of a parent night that will happen in April.  She stated that the event is designed to celebrate the role of parents in the education of their children, and will provide some teaching techniques and hands on experiences.  The program is to be held at Zia Elementary school, but she stated that anyone that wishes to attend is more than welcome.  She stated that the theme of the program is “You are the wheels on the bus” and will be comprised of four components:  1) As Much as Possible; 2) Attitude that’s Positive; 3) Anticipate the Future; and 4) Age Appropriate.  
Alicia McAninch welcomed everyone to the meeting and stated that she is happy to be in attendance.  She stated that the new ECP facility is looking great and it is good to see it fully functional as a school for blind & visually impaired students in New Mexico.  She stated that since the January 2009 meeting she has had the opportunity to attend the NM AER Conference in February.  It was a great conference with some very good speakers.  Attendance was down a bit, but the conference was still excellent.  She stated that she also had the opportunity to attend a NM Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) meeting with Superintendent Lyle.  She stated that she had never been to an LFC meeting and found it to be very interesting.  She stated that NMSBVI was one of the more fortunate entities in that we actually received additional funding instead of having funding decreased.  The LFC was very welcoming to Superintendent Lyle and herself, and she feels that Superintendent Lyle did an excellent job representing and educating the committee.  She thanked Superintendent Lyle for inviting her to go with her to the LFC meeting.  
V. Input

A. Parent Input.  

There was no one present for parent input.
B. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.   Superintendent Lyle stated that we have two time sensitive topics on this agenda.  The auditor will be here to present the Audit Exit Conference at 1:30 p.m., and our contract lobbyist will be here at 2:00 p.m. to provide the Legislative Update.  She also asked that the  Personnel Report be postponed until the conclusion of Executive Session.  There were no other questions or revisions.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of January 14, 15, 2009.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 14, 15, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her report she is happy to inform the Board that on April 15, 2009 she received notification from the NM Governor’s Office that Regent Baland and Regent Miyagishima have been reappointed to the NMSBVI Board of Regents until December 31, 2014.  The Board of Regents and Leadership Team congratulated Regent Baland and Regent Miyagishima on their reappointments.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

B. Monthly Investment Report – January & February 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for January & February 2009.  She stated that while the decline in market value has continued, we have seen during the month of February a significant slowing down of the decrease.  We are hoping that this is a trend that continues.  She stated that she would happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  Regent Baland asked if we have made any withdrawals from the quasi-endowment fund since the last meeting.  Retha Coburn stated that we have not had to make any withdrawals from the quasi-endowment fund since the last meeting in January 2009.  Regent Baland stated that that is very good to hear.  He stated that NMSBVI dodged a major bullet by revising our investment portfolios allocations.  President McAninch thanked Regent Baland for the sound advice that he provided to the Board, which resulted in our wise investment portfolio management. 
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –January & February 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for January & February 2009.  She asked that the Board focus on the February 2009 report as it provides the most current data.  At the conclusion of the month of February 2009 we were at 67% of the fiscal year.  As the report indicates on page 37, we are well within budget for this fiscal year.  We are presently at 57.96% of expenditure for the fiscal year.  She stated that this indicates that all departments continue to work diligently to stay within their budgets.  A fiscal year 2009 budget revision will be presented to the Board later during this meeting.  After reviewing a variety of areas within the report she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  David Baland stated that the report reflects a significant drop in the Outreach budget, between the original budget and the adjusted budget.  Retha Coburn stated that we anticipated an increase in Outreach staffing during this fiscal year.  This increase in staffing has not, and will not occur during this fiscal year.  We have therefore decreased that line item within the Outreach budget.  David Baland stated that he also sees a significant increase within the Superintendent’s Office budget.  Retha Coburn stated that the budget revision that will be presented later reflects that the increase no longer exists.  She explained that in the past, when we identify additional funds, we use a line item within the Superintendent’s Office budget as a holding area for the additional funds.  The funds are then reallocated when areas are identified that require additional funds.  That is the reason for the Superintendent’s Office increase that is reflected in the February 2009 report.  Those funds have since been redistributed and will be reflected in the 2009 budget revision that will be presented to the Board later during this meeting.  President McAninch noted some budget decreases under Residential Life.  Retha Coburn and Superintendent Lyle indicated that those decreases are due to staffing positions that were not filled.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or concerns regarding the present operating budget/expense reports.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the January & February 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet – January & February 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for January & February 2009.  She stated that the purpose of these reports is to allow the Board to see if NMSBVI has sufficient cash on hand to meet our obligations.  She reviewed the contents of the reports.  The presented reports do indicate that NMSBVI has had sufficient cash on hand to meet financial obligations.   She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented two disposition of fixed asset requests.  The first is requesting approval for the sale of three fleet vehicles through public auction, sealed bid, and the second requests approval for the removal of 29 various items from the Inventory of Fixed Assets due to obsolescence.  She explained that we are requesting authorization to sell the vehicles due to their age, high mileage, and mechanical condition.  The 29 items that we are requesting to remove from the Inventory of Fixed Assets are items that are left at the old ECP facility, and that no longer serve a purpose to NMSBVI.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the disposition of fixed assets for the sale of three fleet vehicles through public auction, sealed bid, and removal of 29 various items from the Inventory of Fixed Assets due to obsolescence, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
9:26 a.m. to 10:50 a.m., April 16, 2009
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:26 a.m., Thursday, April 16, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, 9 Month Contract Renewals, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Benavidez, Miyagishima, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:50 a.m., Thursday, April 16, 2009 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, 9 Month Contract Renewals, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to hire Loreta Martinez Cargo for the position of Developmental Specialist at an annual salary of $45,477.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Margaret Bateman for the position of Assistive Technology Itinerant at an annual salary of $61,507.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Sandra Miller for the position of Registered Nurse at an hourly rate of $26.30.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board authorized the waiver of the Life Competencies credit for student Brianna Velasquez, and that she be allowed to graduate with the Class of 2009.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the renewal of the 9 month employee contracts for Fiscal Year 2010, with the annotated revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business & Finance

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for January, February, and March 2009.  She stated that in addition to the submitted report, she would like to inform the Board that Joanne Habelt will transfer from the residential campus Occupational Therapist to the position of Developmental Specialist.  Janice Duseau, Orientation & Mobility Instructor for the Personnel Preparation Program will transfer to the residential campus as Inclusion Itinerant and Adult Braille Instructor.  She stated that we have two resignations:  1) Sara Navarette, Educational Assistant at the residential campus, effective May 22, 2009, and 2) Debbie Foster, Transition Services Coordinator at the residential campus, effective May 22, 2009.  She stated that we currently have 3 employees retiring:  1) Carol Koch, residential campus cook, a 21 year employee; 2) Wanda Raney, residential campus Consumer Science Instructor, a 33 year employee; and 3) Roger Bredy, residential campus Transportation Manager, a 14 year employee.  President McAninch stated that the Board would like to thank the three retirees for their many years of service and dedication to NMSBVI, the students, staff, and parents.  They will all be sincerely missed.  
IX.
Major Focus.

Ms. Nora Sandoval, NMSBVI Social Worker at the Early Childhood Program site provided the Board with an overview of her work.  She stated that the Social Work Program is a fairly new service provided by NMSBVI and has been well received by the parents, has been beneficial to the students, and helps to ensure smooth student transitions both into and out of the NMSBVI programs.  She explained that she has successfully established herself as a liaison between the families, NMSBVI, the public school system, and a variety of support services.  She provided the Board with a brief description of the various services provided through the NMSBVI Social Worker.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the Social Worker is directly involved with all of the students, or just the students who have social work on their IEP?  Nora Sandoval stated that she is involved with all of the students.  Caroline Benavidez stated that Zia Elementary receives a number of students from the NMSBVI ECP and is always saddened to see so few kids receiving social work services.  She stated that she is very happy to see that more parents and students are receiving the benefits of social work through the NMSBVI program.  The Board thanked Nora Sandoval for her presentation and for her dedication to the students, parents, and NMSBVI.
X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, Alcohol & Drug-Free School/Campuses and Work Place.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 150.  This revision redefines the safety sensitive positions at NMSBVI who are required to participate in random drug testing.  In the past we have considered all positions at NMSBVI as safety sensitive due to the fact that we are a school and work with and around students.  She stated that recently Superintendent Lyle attended a workshop and learned that there are concerns with schools that classification all employees as safety sensitive and require all employees to participate in random drug testing.  An employee who is not truly in a safety sensitive position could easily challenge the requirement to participate in random drug testing.  This is a concern that is shared by legal entities as well as schools throughout the country.  While this challenge has never been presented before the 10th Circuit Court, NMSBVI does not want to be the test case that does.  After careful consideration we have determined which positions are truly safety sensitive and have revised the policy as appropriate.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  David Baland stated that the list of positions in the policy seem to cover everyone.  He asked which positions are not considered safety sensitive.  Veronica Hernandez stated that teachers, education assistants, and administrative staff are not subject to random drug testing.  The positions listed in the policy are involved in the operation of machinery, maintenance of machinery, food preparation, use of chemicals, transport the students, provide direct safety and security oversight, etc.  David Baland stated that he feels that there is nothing wrong with requiring everyone to be tested.  Is this revision based on someone complaining?  Superintendent Lyle stated that 9 of the 10 Circuit Courts have said that schools cannot consider every position as safety sensitive.  Safety sensitivity is something that is established by the Risk Management Division of the General Services Administration, and only applies if a position is assigned a school vehicle, administer medications, prepare food, etc.  Teachers and administrative staff are not considered safety sensitive by Risk Management.  She stated that she agrees that all staff that work at schools should be considered safety sensitive.  However 9 of the 10 Circuit Courts do not agree, and she agrees with Veronica Hernandez, NMSBVI does not want to be the test case if the policy is challenged in the 10th Circuit Court.  If the Board wishes everyone to remain as safety sensitive, then the policy can remain as previously written.  She stated that she just wants to ensure that the Board understands the legal risk involved in that decision.  John Williams pointed out that the section that addresses safety sensitive positions is for random drug testing only.  If the school has cause to believe that any employee may be using drugs, the school has the legal right to require the suspected employee to take a drug test.  This policy does not offer a blanket of protection to any employee who may decide to use illegal drugs.  David Baland stated that given that information he is okay with the limited listing of safety sensitive positions.  President McAninch asked if the information regarding this matter was from a recent workshop.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this was a very recent workshop that was presented by Cuddy, Kennedy, Albetta & Ives, LLP, Attorneys at Law.  She stated that after receiving this information from the workshop, she called our contract legal counsel to ask his opinion.  Our contract legal counsel stated that we can continue to classify everyone as safety sensitive, if that is what we desire.  He stated that we can become the test case if that is what we wish.  She stated that she is not comfortable being the test case, and does not feel that the Board would want that either.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, Summer Employment.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 207 that simply changes the summer employment pay rate for nurses to their regular hourly rate.  This will impact our nurses who work during the summer camps.  Our nurse’s duties remain the same during their summer work, and should therefore continue to be paid the same hourly rate that they receive during the school year.  David Baland asked if they were being paid less in the past.  Superintendent Lyle stated that they were, and that made it very difficult to retain the services of experienced nursing staff during the summer camps.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 415, Family and Medical Leave of Absence.

Veronica Hernandez presented an extensive revision to NMSBVI Policy 415.  She stated that the revision is a major rewrite of the entire policy so that it is clear, concise, and in full compliance with The Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, as amended.  She stated that in November 2008, the Federal Department of Labor finally listened to many employers regarding problems with the Family and Medical Leave Act.  The act was not complete or concise, and created more confusion than it did good.  Since then the Department of Labor has amended the Family and Medical Leave Act.  The policy revision that is presented to the Board contains the revisions that were stipulated by the federal Family and Medical Leave Act.  She stated that the presented revision is very long, but provides the needed clarification regarding family and medical leave.  Veronica Hernandez provided a brief overview of the contents of NMSBVI Policy 415, as revised.  She stated that this revision was written by our contract legal counsel, and a number of school districts, who shared in the cost of development, will utilize this policy within their school districts.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION BY Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 415, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 464.  She stated that this policy was revised to accomplish two things.  The first is to reflect the Board’s decision to suspend the Orientation & Mobility (O&M) program at NMSU.  Reflected in the policy is information about NMSBVI’s support of the program for O&M as it might be found in surrounding states, as well as our continued support of the NMSU program for Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) preparation.  When this policy was originally written it was written with the idea that we would support school districts.  Everything in the original policy was geared towards LEA and teacher.  What we have discovered over the last six years is that while school districts make use of the scholarships attached to this program, other agencies have shown interest in the program and the scholarships.  We wanted to clarify that other agencies, who want to have their own developmental vision specialist, could create a position in their agency, and NMSBVI would support them under the Personnel Preparation Program at the same level that we support a TVI.  She stated that if a DD Waiver agency, or other like agency, wanted to participate in the program we would be able to provide the needed support.  The policy revision presented to the Board today reflects this additional support.  This is a practice that we have been doing for some time, the policy now reflects the support that we have been providing.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented policy revision.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Review of NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent.

John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 025 for review.  He stated that he felt that it was important that this policy be review by the Board since it has not been thoroughly reviewed since March of 2005.  He stated that this policy meets the requirement established by the NM Public Education Department (PED), and does not require any revision, unless the Board desires.  He stated that one area that may need revision is the operational procedures and timelines for the November annual orientation to the evaluation process.  He stated that the meeting calendar for the NMSBVI Board of Regents does not always schedule a meeting in November of each year.  He recommended that the policy be revised to stipulate that the annual orientation to the evaluation process be conducted “by November”.  This will allow the orientation process to occur at a scheduled meeting immediately prior to November, but not later.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments regarding NMSBVI Policy 025.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to revise the policy to indicate “by November” for the annual orientation to the evaluation process, as recommended by John Williams.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to revise NMSBVI Policy 025, as recommended.  (carried unanimously)

F. Review of NMSBVI Policy 115, Conflict of Interest.

Veronica Hernandez presented NMSBVI Policy 115 for review.  She stated she wanted to ensure the Board was aware of this policy as we will be implementing a practice of requiring all employees to complete, on an annual basis, a form that requires them to disclose any outside employment or contract work.  She stated that in the past we have only required a verbal notification between the employee and the supervisor.  This practice has not worked, and it is important the Human Resources Office be officially notified of outside employment or contract work so that conflicts can be avoided.  President McAninch asked if this policy and new notification practice was reviewed by legal counsel.  Veronica Hernandez stated that legal counsel was consulted and has reviewed the policy.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
XI.
Other Items.

A. Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle stated that they have registered with APH a 1000+ students in our programs.  Our APH number is 1000, but with our supplemental registrations we are over 1000.  She stated that the APH quota for residential is 89 students, public schools is 539 students, private schools is 13 students, and IDEA is 359 students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the residential campus has spent a considerable amount of time in the past 6 months identifying the needs around the state, and designing programs in an effort to fill gaps and meet needs.  We have looked at the needs of academic students and ability pathway to diploma students.  Out of this work we have developed some programming and admission criteria, in line with the Board adopted admission criteria.  We have had the opportunity to try our admissions process several times which allowed us to see where refinement was needed, and refinement was done.  The admissions criteria is provided to Board as part of the Superintendent’s Report.  For the ability students we have determined that it is important for us to go out and see them in their environment, talk to the team regarding the reasons for placement, what they hope to get from the placement, then develop a plan with the team for that student.  We will be bringing in two or three students under plans that have been developed through this process.  She stated that our academic students are fairly easy.  They come for compensatory services or for Braille immersion.  The ability students have been the challenge.  The process that has been developed over the past 6 months should ease that challenge.  She stated that we have now pulled together a team to begin with the career student’s admission criteria process.  These are the students who need to have job skills.  We know that we can meet the needs of the academic students, now we want to develop some very specific programs for our career pathway students.  She stated that we have a short term placement program called Jump Start which will begin next school year.  It is designed for students who are about to go to middle school, or are early middle school students, who need organizational skills, social skills, independent living skills, technology, etc.  It looks at all the pieces that they need to be successful middle school students.  This program is under construction.  She stated that we are hoping to bring 6 to 8 students into the Jump Start program this next school year.  She stated that in order to further develop our programs to meet the needs throughout the state, she, Danette Fuller, and Kelly King will need to travel to a variety of school districts throughout the state.  She stated that she will going to the Special Education Tri-Annual Meeting next week for the purpose of educating the Special Education Directors and teachers on what we offer, and recruiting students into our programs.  The Navajo Nation will be working with us to identify students who need our services so that we can do some work to get placements for them in the Fall.  She stated that partnership building, program development, and student identification and recruitment efforts continue.  President McAninch complimented Superintendent Lyle on the quality of the program brochures that are being developed by the school and distributed statewide.  These brochures will be a great help in educating the school districts and recruiting students.  Caroline Benavidez asked how the literacy program is going.  Danette Fuller stated that this year we have maintained the literacy levels.  She stated that she does not feel like we have made big gains.  We have hired a reading specialist who is currently going through a large learning curve.  She stated that the library has begun a program that encourages students to read.  For every book that they read they receive a stamp in their reading passport.  Once their passport is full, they receive a prize for their hard work.  We have had 4 or 5 students fill their passports, and many more that are working to get theirs filled.  This program has made a significant difference in the number of students who are reading by choice.  She stated that we have had two teachers go to a training put on by Kay Hollbrook designed to teach TVIs how to teach reading.  Our new reading teacher will be attending Wilson Reading Training this summer.  This is designed to encourage reading among the older students.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the field of literacy for blind students is an exciting field as there have not been any real established programs or methods.  She stated that she feels that NMSBVI is on the cutting edge when it comes to literacy for the blind and visually impaired.  Danette Fuller stated that she is seeing our teachers collaborate on reading goals for the students.  If a student’s goal is to increase vocabulary, a group of teachers are aware of those goals, are writing global goals for that student, tracking progress, and working with the student to achieve those goals.  It is not a solitary teacher working on the goals, but a team working with the student.  This is very exciting to watch.  Superintendent Lyle stated that as a final piece to her update on the residential campus, the students met with Danette Fuller and expressed their desire to establish a Janet Hobbs Award for Braille excellence.  Janet Hobbs was our Braille teacher who passed away last year.  She was always giving awards to the students for their Braille performance.   The students helped identify the criteria for who would receive the Janet Hobbs Award.  She stated that the students were very clear that student’s needed to exhibit fluency, comprehension, and attitude.  They felt very strongly that the award recipient must have a good attitude about Braille.  She stated that she feels that this speaks very clearly to the shift that has occurred at NMSBVI regarding Braille and literacy.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the ECP staff and students are finally enjoying the new playground.  The ECP is expecting to have 60 students on campus for the 2009-2010 school year.  The school has 48 students this school year.  This means that the ECP has 11 or 12 students graduating at the end of the 2008-2009 school year, and approximately 25 – 26 new students for the 2009-2010 school year.  The early projections for 2010-2011 school year have been done and the ECP is projecting approximately 80 students.  She stated that she has a proposal for an evening Braille class at the ECP for parents.  Work is underway to make this proposal a reality.  This class will start next fall.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have discovered that Albuquerque has been placed on the Air Force website as a duty station for families with children with disabilities, and specifically lists NMSBVI as a resource for parents of children with a vision related disability.  Families that qualify can request assignment to Kirtland Air Force Base and will be given preferential consideration.  She stated that the baby program is moving forward and finding babies everywhere that need our services.  That program served 512 children during the month of March 2009.  Their count for the year is up to 784.  She stated that she expects that those numbers will continue to increase.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the medical facilities are good referral sources for our program.   Superintendent Lyle stated that we have an excellent relationship with a variety of doctor’s around the state who are very active in referring children to our program when the need is identified.  She stated that the staff working the baby program routinely attend doctor appointments, at the invitation of the parents.  This has been instrumental in identifying needs and services.  She stated that the birth to three agencies are also very active referral sources.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the third low vision clinic for this year is coming up at the end of April.  That will be the final clinic for this year.  It is scheduled for April 24, 25, 2009 at the ECP site in Albuquerque.  The clinic is already full.  One piece of the low vision clinic that is working well is the Quilting Bee, which was starting by Sherry Lyle, one of our Itinerant Teachers.  This is an opportunity for TVIs and O&Ms, from around the state, to get together and share their work, ideas, and training.  They have recently been focusing on low vision and assessment of students with low vision.  There is a great deal of functional vision assessment training going on right now as a result of the Quilting Bees.  She stated that the next Quilting Bee is scheduled for Friday, April 17 at the ECP.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the mentorship program is going well.  We have a lot of people who have not gone through the Personnel Preparation Program, who have called and said that they are interested in our mentorship program.  Joint Powers Agreements for our Outreach Program have been sent out for the upcoming school year.  This allows NMSBVI to provide direct services to students within the public school system throughout the state.  We will send Memorandums of Understanding to school districts who just want mentorship services.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

C.
FY-09 Operating Budget Revision.

Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the FY-09 Operating Budget Revision.  She stated that the document for the FY-09 Operating Budget Revision also incorporates the FY-10 Operating Budget Proposal, which is the next agenda item.  She stated that the FY-09 operating budget is reviewed by the Board during each regular meeting.  The presented final FY-09 Operating Budget Revision is presented to the Board at this time due to the fact that after May 01 of this fiscal year we are no longer able to present current fiscal year budget revisions to the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  She stated that statutorily we are required to submit a budget revision to HED annually.  This submission serves to adjust our fund balance at year end, following the audit, and allows us to move funds between cost centers.  We have 5 major cost centers:  1) Instruction; 2) Academic Support; 3) Student Support; 4) Institutional Support; and 5) Plant Operations.  She stated that we have several departments within each of these cost centers.  Once we do our final budget adjustment, which is what is presented to the Board at this meeting, we cannot move funds between those cost centers, for the remainder of the fiscal year, which ends June 30th of each fiscal year.  The presented FY-09 Operating Budget Revision reflects the movement of funds between cost centers.  These movements need to be approved by the Board of Regents.  She stated that adjustments have been made to adjust salaries and benefits to actuals.  The department managers have looked at their budgets and made requests if additional funding is needed within their department.  Where possible these adjustments have been made.  She stated the FY-09 budget does not contain any significant revisions.  She stated that we have taken funds from the Superintendent’s line and have distributed it among the five cost centers as needed.  Retha Coburn asked that the Board approve the FY-09 Operating Budget Revision as presented.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented budget revision.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch,seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 
FY-09 Operating Budget Revision, as presented.  (carried unanimously).

D.
FY-10 Operating Budget Proposal.


Retha Coburn presented the FY-10 Operating Budget Proposal.  She stated she believes that NMSBVI has become very good at preparing a budget that meets the programmatic needs of the school.  She stated that we focus on providing funding for specific programmatic needs.  She stated that in July 2008 NMSBVI presented the proposed FY-10 budget to the Board for approval.  She stated that that proposed budget had quite a bit of expansion built into it.  She stated that we presented an unrestricted expenditure budget of $14,386.050.30.  The expected revenue was a little over $12.5 million.  This meant that we would have to pull $2,363,000.00 from our quasi-endowment to meet our FY-10 expenditure needs.  However, following this last legislative session, NMSBVI, as well as other institutions, has been directed to remain within the FY-09 budget levels.  She stated that our original Board approved FY-09 operating budget was $13,658,604.00.  Therefore, our FY-10 proposed operating budget is $13,658,604.00.  This meets the requirements as set forth by the NM Legislature.  The establishment of the FY-10 operating budget proposal was not a simple matter of copying numbers from one fiscal year to another.  In developing the FY-10 proposed operating budget we have taken into account staffing changes, benefit changes, increases in utility costs, increased fuel costs, and other associated costs of doing business.  We have also taken into account programmatic changes and goals in an effort to ensure that our primary missions are met.  She stated that the FY-10 proposed operating budget projects revenues in the amount of $12,871,100.00.  This is an increase over FY-09 due to the increase of our permanent fund distributions.  She stated that our unrestricted capital outlay expenditures have been set at $300,000.00, as usual.  Our building renewal and replacement funds have decreased due to current legislative action, to $298,500.00.  This will require NMSBVI to pull $1,386,004.00 from our quasi-endowment during FY-10.  She stated that that is almost $1 million less than what we had originally projected.  Retha Coburn reviewed the funding that NMSBVI received from the NM Legislature’s general fund for our operational expenses.  We received $400,000.00 for our Early Childhood Program; $20,000.00 for our Low Vision Clinic; a decreased amount of $298,500.00 for our Building Renewal and Replacement; and a decrease amount of $26,600.00 for our Three Tiered Licensure.  She stated that this is a total general fund appropriation of $745,100.00.  She stated that these figures are reflected in the FY-10 proposed operating budget.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the details of the FY-10, and the thought and work that went into its development.  She stated that this is the first year that we put together a budget committee comprised of representation from each department on the residential campus as well as representation from the ECP and its ancillary programs.  She stated that the input from the budget committee was valuable in the budget development process, and was valuable to those that served on the committee as they were able to learn what a monumental task budget preparation and maintenance is.  She stated that the budget committee invited every program coordinator to speak about their program, including where they want their program to grow.  This information helped everyone that was involved to grow in their knowledge of what NMSBVI does, and where we are going.  She stated that in an effort to decrease the overall budget expenditures the committee looked very closely at staffing vacancies, both current and upcoming, and determined whether the staffing positions needed to be refilled, or whether the responsibilities of a vacant staff position could be consolidated with into an existing position.  We also looked at staffing needs based on programmatic changes.  Some of these require an increase in staffing.  She reviewed the current and upcoming staff vacancies and the recommendation for filling the position or consolidating responsibilities.  She also reviewed the areas where additional staff will need to be hired to meet programmatic changes.  Superintendent Lyle stated that another avenue that we explored in an effort to decrease overall operating costs, was to invite staff to submit their cost saving idea.  She stated that we received a number of ideas.  Some were very reasonable and will be explored further, and some were not so reasonable.  She stated that overall we believe that we can reduce our overall operating budget without sacrificing our mission or goals, or causing staff any undo hardship.  Superintendent Lyle asked Retha Coburn to address any other major changes to the budget that she may not have already addressed.  Retha Coburn stated over the past couple of years we have made a significant change to transportation services which continue to decrease our overall operating expenditures.  She stated that basically we are maintaining FY-09 expenditures levels into FY-10, which was directed by the NM Legislature.  This means that there are no huge expenditure increases in any department.  President McAninch stated that she sees a substantial decrease in Residential Life and Outreach expenditure funding reflected in the FY-10 proposed budget.  Retha Coburn stated that in the past additional, unassigned funds, were kept in these two departments under a separate line item.  As with the Superintendent’s budget, we have taken those unassigned funds and reassigned them to areas of need.  This makes it appear that the Superintendent, Residential Life, and Outreach budgets have taken a huge hit, when they actually have not.  President McAninch stated that she has had members of the Alamogordo community ask her if there is any possibility that the NMSBVI Alamogordo campus would be moved to Albuquerque.  She stated that these members have heard of the new facility in Albuquerque and the increase in programming at the new facility and are concerned that Alamogordo will lose the NMSBVI residential campus.  David Baland asked what these concerns are based on.  He stated that he, as a member of the Board of Regents, has never heard these concerns.  President McAninch stated that it may be based on emotions in today’s economy.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this has been heard on a couple of occasions.  Those that are concerned have been told that this is not something that is being discussed, nor do we see that it will ever be discussed.  State statute places our school in Alamogordo, and it will continue to exist in Alamogordo.  She stated that when any agency becomes as fiscally transparent as we have become, the fear factor regarding the future of campus or programs will increase, at least initially.  We have seen that people get afraid when we begin talking about fiscal responsibility.  They begin to worry that they are going to lose their job.  She stated that she is quick to point out that no one is talking about anyone losing their job.  Today’s environment sparks those fears, but those fears are not generated by NMSBVI.  Retha Coburn stated that these fears show how valued NMSBVI is within the Alamogordo community.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the FY-10 Operating Budget Proposal.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the FY-10 Operating Budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Financial & Compliance Audit – Contract Renewal.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a Financial & Compliance Audit contract extension to Fierro & Fierro, P.A. of Las Cruces for the FY 2008-2009 financial & compliance audit for the contract amount of $27,798.94.  She stated that in 2007 NMSBVI went out for a multi-year contract, which can be extended for a total of 3 years of service, without going out for request for proposal.  Fierro & Fierro, P.A. has been contacted and they have indicated that they are interested in doing our financial & compliance audit for another fiscal year.  She stated that if this recommendation is approved by the Board, this will be the third and final year of service by Fierro & Fierro, P.A. before we have to go out for request for proposal.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award a Financial & Compliance Audit contract extension to Fierro & Fierro, P.A. of Las Cruces for the FY 2008-2009 financial & compliance audit for the contract amount of $27,798.94, plus an additional amount to cover gross receipts tax rate changes, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F. Renewal of Environmental Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Hazardous Materials & Toxic Waste Environmental Consulting Services professional services contract extension to Acme Environmental for the contract period July 1, 2009 thru December 31, 2009.  She stated that in February 2006 a request for proposal was published for Hazardous Materials & Toxic Waste Environmental Consulting Services.  She stated that the successful proposal was from Acme Environmental.  She stated that their work has been exceptional.  She stated that it is important that NMSBVI have this type of service available as many times repairs need to be done to buildings that may need an environmental survey and remediation prior to repair or renovation.  She stated that under state statute we can renew this contract up to a total of 4 years.  We have utilized the services of Acme Environmental for 3.5 years and ask that the Board approve the continued use of their services for the remaining 6 months of that 4 year period.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to award the Hazardous Materials & Toxic Waste Environmental Consulting Services professional services contract extension to Acme Environmental for the contract period July 1, 2009 thru December 31, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
G. Renewal of Safety & Security Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to renew the Security & Safety Services professional services contract with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the  contract period July 1, 2009 thru June 30, 2010, in the amount of $64,739.41.  She stated that this has been a wonderful service to NMSBVI.  Officer Scott Murray, from Alamogordo Department of Public Safety has become a member of the NMSBVI community, both for students and the staff.  Officer Murray also provides consultation to the ECP campus when the need for law enforcement direction or advice is needed.  Officer Murray has been providing these services to NMSBVI for over 10 years.   

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to renew the Security & Safety Services professional services contract with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the contract period July 1, 2009 thru June 30, 2010, in the amount of $64,739.41, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H. Renewal of Alcohol and Drug Testing Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to extend the Alcohol & Drug Testing Services professional services contract with The Safety Institute, LLC for the contract period July 1, 2009 thru June 30, 2010, at a cost dependent on the random use for testing.  She stated that this is the contract that makes our random drug screening program possible.  She stated that we have two sites that we use; one in Alamogordo and the other in Albuquerque which is used by the ECP.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the services providing by The Safety Institute have been satisfactory.  She stated that the school is currently working with The Safety Institute to develop a more efficient random drawing method.  The current random drawing method seems to result in the same people being drawn for testing, all the time, due to the small number of people within a department.  The Safety Institute is being very cooperative in our efforts to develop a more efficient method.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to extend the Alcohol & Drug Testing Services professional services contract with The Safety Institute, LLC for the contract period July 1, 2009 thru June 30, 2010, at a cost dependent on the random use for testing, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Audit Exit Conference.
Mr. Dominic Fierro, from Fierro & Fierro, P.A. presented the exit conference for the financial and compliance audit for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2008.  He stated that following the audit, Fierro & Fierro, P.A. has an unqualified opinion, which is basically a “clean opinion”, which is favorable to NMSBVI.  He reviewed the Statement of Net Assets which indicates a total assets at the end of fiscal year 2008 of $21,009,098.00.  Liabilities were $1,748,172.00.  That is a good assets to liabilities ratio.  The school had an operating revenue of $12,204,496.00, operating expenses of $13,316,136.00 with an operating loss of $1,111,640.00.  The operating loss was covered by utilization of investment funds.  He stated that the change in net assets was “to the good” about $1.3 million dollars.  He stated that the school has been provided with a 40 page audit report that goes into the details of the schools financials and audit.  He stated that this is the first year, since they have completed the audit, that the school had a single audit.  A single audit basically says that the school expended greater than $500,000.00 of federal funds that were received either straight from the federal government or pass through federal funds.  That changed the audit in the respect that the auditor is required to do a little more work by picking a program or a grant based on various federal requirements.  That program or grant is then “tested” by the auditor to ensure that the school is expending the funds in accordance with the grant or federally funded program guidelines.  The auditor is then required to express an opinion based soley on the federal awards.  He stated that NMSBVI received an unqualified or “clean opinion” on that portion of the audit.  
He stated that the audit firm has one finding that will require the attention of the school.  Mr. Fierro reviewed the finding statement of condition, criteria, effect, cause, and recommendation to address the finding and therefore eliminate any possibility of the finding occurring in the future.  Fierro & Fierro, P.A. recommends that the school review their internal controls concerning Outreach Itinerant employees.  This includes controls concerning the reconciliation of all activity (time cards, service and mileage logs, and fuel receipts) for each employee on a monthly basis.  The itinerant’s activity should be reviewed by multiple people from different points of view.  The school needs to update its internal controls and encompass the changes necessary to have better controls over the Outreach Itinerant program.  These findings have been addressed by the NMSBVI administration and additional controls have been developed and implemented to address this finding.  President McAninch asked if the Board had any questions regarding the audit exit report.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to accept the findings of the 2007-2008 fiscal year audit, conducted by Fierro & Fierro, P.A., as presented by Dominic Fierro.  (carried unanimously)


L.
Legislative Update.
Joe and Daisy Kupfer, Kupfer Consulting, contract lobbyist for NMSBVI, provided an overview of the 2009 New Mexico legislative session, and their work to help secure state support for NMSBVI.  Joe Kupfer stated that they are very happy to be in attendance at this meeting and stated that they have enjoyed working for and with NMSBVI during this past legislative session.  He stated that they were very excited to be invited to the grand opening of the new Early Childhood site in January 2009.  He stated that they both enjoyed being in attendance and it was a wonderful day for NMSBVI.  He stated that it is hard to believe that Kupfer Consulting has been working for NMSBVI for 4 years now, and it is amazing to see what the past 4 years has produced.  He stated that going into the 2009 legislative session they had a great deal of fear and hesitancy due to the depressed economic times.  He stated that most state agencies have received funding cuts from the State of New Mexico.  These cuts ranged from 2.5% to 5.0% of their current year budget, plus they are facing the same size cuts in their fiscal year 2009-2010 budgets.  At the outset of the 2009 legislative session Kupfer Consulting was given some goals by Superintendent Lyle.  One goal was to begin the process of the soft landing.  He stated that their part was to work the NM Legislature.  Administratively this has been a year-round process with the Superintendent working with the Higher Education Department and the other agencies.  He stated that he is happy to report that the NM Legislature has seen fit to increase the funds for the Low Vision Clinic from $10,000.00 per year to $20,000.00 per year.  He stated that for the first time NMSBVI has special designated funding in the amount of $400,000.00 for the Early Childhood Program.  At a time when everyone else is getting their funding cut it is good to see that NMSBVI is receiving more funding.  This speaks highly to how the NM State Legislature perceives NMSBVI.  He stated that another goal was to increase the visibility of NMSBVI within the legislature.  He stated that this has been an ongoing effort since NMSBVI retained the services of Kupfer Consulting.  He stated that he feels that this year some phenomenal progress was made in this area.  He stated that the NM Legislature is now aware that NMSBVI serves students in every county within New Mexico.  The hard data that was provided by NMSBVI was valuable in educating the legislators.  He stated the NMSBVI students also made a significant impact this year by their presence in Santa Fe during the legislative session.  The school choir performed on the Senate floor as well as in the capital building rotunda.  This performance was also audio streamed over the internet.  The school art class did sculptures for each member of the House of Representative and the Senate, and the school provided Brailled fortune cookies to the House and Senate.  All of this carried the message that NMSBVI is here, and is serving students statewide.  The school also sent thank you cards to the House and Senate members for their work and support.  He stated that Kupfer Consulting spent a great deal of time meeting one-on-one with individual legislators educating them on the mission and goals of NMSBVI, their programs, and the student population that they serve.  They were also educating the individual legislators on the challenges that the school faces and the needs for the future.  Joe Kupfer reviewed other work that Kupfer Consulting did during the 2009 legislative session.  He restated that this past legislative session was successful for NMSBVI, and that that success is directly attributed to the efforts of NMSBVI and the goals that they set for Kupfer Consulting.  Joe Kupfer stated that upon completion of this 4 years of service to NMSBVI they intend to submit a request to the school for continued service.  He stated that it is the intention of Kupfer Consulting to offer their continued service to the school at a cost that will be 25% less than past contract amounts.  He stated that the goal of Kupfer Consulting would be to continue reducing their fees, annually, for NMSBVI until they get to the point where they can offer the services of Kupfer Consulting as a gift to the school.  This will be contingent on the growth of the business through services to other clients.  He stated that this may take a couple more years.  He stated that serving NMSBVI has greatly touched their hearts, and they wish to remain a part of NMSBVI.  The Board thanked Joe and Daisy for their services to our school.  President McAninch stated that she had the opportunity to attend a legislative committee meeting with Superintendent Lyle and Daisy Kupfer and was very impressed with the hard work and dedication that was exhibited by Daisy Kupfer leading up to and during the committee meeting.  She thanked the thanked Joe and Daisy Kupfer for their diligence and hard work on behalf of NMSBVI.  Joe Kupfer stated that their success would not have been possible without the hard work and dedication of Superintendent Lyle who works year round with all of the state agencies.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has learned a great deal from Joe and Daisy Kupfer and thanked them for their work on behalf of NMSBVI.  President McAninch stated that NMSBVI looks forward to a continued partnership with Kupfer Consulting.  

I.
Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a construction contract for the Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades to SamCon Incorporated of Albuquerque in the amount of $2,017,556.60.  On March 15, 2009, Invitation to Bid advertisement announcements were published in the local newspapers, Albuquerque Journal, and Las Cruces Sun News.  The close for receipt of sealed bids was Tuesday, April 14, 2009 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing, six (6) bids were received.  The highest bid received was $2,320,925.00, and the lowest bid was $2,017,556.60.  We are pleased that the two lowest bidders came within our budgeted and approved construction figures without having to consider any deductive alternates.  Studio D Architects has conducted a thorough review of the low bidder’s (SamCon) bid documents and have not discovered any errors or omissions.  Subcontractors listed have also been verified to assure they are registered with the Department of Labor as required for all public works projects.  She stated that we feel very confident in our recommendation to award the contract to SamCon.  Four of the subcontractors that will be used by SamCon are from Alamogordo, and we have done business with them in the past.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to award the construction contract for the Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades to SamCon Incorporated of Albuquerque in the amount of $2,017,556.60, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


J.
2009-2010 School Year Proposal.
Superintendent Lyle presented the proposed 2009-2010 school year calendar for the Alamogordo residential campus and the Early Childhood Program campus.  She explained that these calendars coincide with the Alamogordo Public Schools and Albuquerque Public Schools calendars, respectively.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2009-2010 School Year Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
2009-2010 Board Meeting Calendar Proposal.
John Williams presented the proposed 2009-2010 Board Meeting Calendar.  He stated that this calendar was developed to closely follow the total number of regular meetings and frequency that were reflected on the 2008-2009 calendar.  This calendar indicates a total of 6 regular meetings, with 3 of the meetings being held at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque, and 3 meetings being held at the residential campus in Alamogordo.  He stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she has a concern with the July 2009 meeting date.  She stated that she will be missing the May 2009 meeting, and if the July 2009 meeting date is on July 16th she will be missing that one as well due to teaching obligations.  She asked that the July 16th meeting be moved to Friday, July 17th.  The Board concurred with her request to schedule the July 2009 regular meeting to Friday, July 17th.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2009-2010 Board Meeting Calendar, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

M. Capital Projects Update.

Retha Coburn presented the Capital Projects Update.  This included updates to the following ongoing projects:  Central Receiving Roof Replacement; Natatorium Renovation, Mechanical and Pool Upgrads; Jack Hall Renovation and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades; and the Practical Arts Building Remodel.  She reviewed the status of each project for the information of the Board.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked Retha Coburn to thank Margie Macias for the very thorough Capital Projects Update document.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


There were no questions.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions.

General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:45 p.m., Thursday, April 16, 2009
(Approved 5/21/09)



(Approved 5/21/09)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President
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